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Appendix C

ERSEA Lead Staff Outreach Materials

ERSEA Lead Staff Survey Invitation Email
ERSEA Lead Staff Survey Reminder Email/Text
ERSEA Lead Staff Focus Group Invitation Email
ERSEA Lead Staff Focus Group Reminder Email/Text
ERSEA Lead Staff Focus Group Thank-You Email
Study FAQs for Head Start Program Staff
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 [DATE]
Dear <<ERSEA lead staff member>>
[bookmark: _Hlk149743855][bookmark: _Hlk149745405]We are contacting you because your program director, [NAME], has agreed to participate in the Head Start REACH study and gave us your contact information as a staff member who is knowledgeable about [PROGRAM NAME]’s recruitment, selection, and enrollment practices. Mathematica is conducting this study for the Administration for Children and Families in the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. The Office of Head Start fully supports this endeavor and strongly encourages your participation. 
The Head Start REACH study is taking an in-depth look at how Head Start programs recruit, select, and enroll families, including families who can most benefit from comprehensive Head Start services—for example, those experiencing poverty or homelessness, involved in foster care or child welfare, or affected by substance use. Participation in this study will support OHS and the broader Head Start community in learning about promising practices to recruit, select, and enroll such families.
You can help make this study a success! We are asking you to complete a 45-minute web survey about practices you use to recruit, select, and enroll families in your program. In the survey, we will ask you about the needs of families in your community, supports and services provided by your program, your program’s relationships with organizations it partners with, and a range of topics related to your program’s recruitment, selection, and enrollment activities. Any information you share in the survey will be kept private. You and the Head Start program will not be identified, and we will combine your responses with others. You will receive a $35 e-gift card as a thank you for completing this survey. 
[bookmark: _Hlk149744149][bookmark: _Hlk149745625]Your response is important, and we look forward to hearing from you! If you have any questions about the study, please contact the study team at [EMAIL] or [PHONE NUMBER].
Please complete the survey online using the link below:
<<SURVEY URL>>
Thank you for cooperating with this important effort.
Sincerely,
Harshini Shah
Head Start REACH Survey Director
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[DATE]
Dear <<ERSEA lead staff member>>
We are contacting you to remind you to complete a 45-minute web survey for the Head Start REACH study. You will receive a $35 e-gift card as a thank you for completing this survey. The Head Start REACH study is taking an in-depth look at how Head Start programs recruit, select, and enroll families, including families who can most benefit from comprehensive Head Start services. Mathematica is conducting this study for the Administration for Children and Families in the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. 
Your program director nominated you to complete this survey about practices your program uses to recruit, select, and enroll families into your program. 
Your response is important, and we look forward to hearing from you. If you have any questions about the study, please contact the study team at [EMAIL] or [PHONE NUMBER].
Please complete the survey online as soon as possible using the link below:
<<SURVEY URL>>
Thank you for cooperating with this important effort.
Sincerely,
Harshini Shah
Head Start REACH Survey Director


[bookmark: _Hlk155195188]TEXT MESSAGE REMINDER
“The Head Start REACH team is waiting to hear from you. Only you can tell us how ERSEA works in your program. You will receive a $35 e-gift card as a thank you for completing this survey. Thanks for completing the survey, <<SURVEY URL>>”
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[DATE]
Dear [ERSEA LEAD STAFF],
You recently completed a survey about the practices your Head Start program uses to recruit, select, and enroll families. 
We thank you for being part of the Head Start REACH study. As a key staff member in your Head Start program, you have another opportunity to share your thoughts on what the most effective recruitment, selection, and enrollment practices are for families who can most benefit from comprehensive Head Start services. We would also like to get your perspective on the challenges that programs face and the supports staff need to effectively carry out these practices. 
To get your feedback, we invite you to participate in an online discussion with ERSEA staff from other programs like yours. This discussion will take about 90 minutes, and we will send you a $50 e-gift card to thank you for participating. We will record this discussion so we can refer to the recording when we analyze the discussion, and we will destroy the recording at the end of the project. 
If you are interested in participating in this discussion, please respond to this email to let us know about your availability to participate on any of the following dates and times:
· DATE/TIME 1
· DATE/TIME 2
· DATE/TIME 3
· DATE/TIME 4
Your participation is important, and we look forward to hearing from you! If you have any questions about the study, please contact the study team at [EMAIL] or [PHONE NUMBER]. 
Sincerely,
[FOCUS GROUP FACILITATOR]Mathematica is conducting this study for the Administration for Children and Families (ACF) in the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. As a reminder, the Head Start REACH study is designed to help ACF learn more about how programs recruit, select, and enroll families that can most benefit from comprehensive Head Start services—for example, families experiencing poverty or homelessness, involved in the foster care or child welfare system, or affected by substance use.
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[DATE]
Dear [ERSEA LEAD STAFF],
We are reaching out to remind you that the online discussion for the Head Start REACH study is scheduled for [DATE] and [TIME]. We look forward to hearing your thoughts about the successes and challenges of different practices your program uses to recruit, select, and enroll families who can most benefit from comprehensive Head Start services. This discussion, which will include other ERSEA staff like yourself, will take about 90 minutes and we will send you a $50 e-gift card to thank you for participating. 
When it is time, you can click on the link below to join the online discussion:
<<WEBEX LINK>>

As a reminder, Mathematica is conducting this study for the Administration for Children and Families in the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. If you have any questions about the study, or if you have any problems logging in to the online discussion, please contact the study team at [EMAIL] or [PHONE NUMBER]. 
Thank you!
Sincerely,
[FOCUS GROUP FACILITATOR]
TEXT MESSAGE REMINDER
“This is a reminder that the online discussion for the Head Start REACH study is scheduled for [DATE] and [TIME] and we look forward to speaking with you. You will receive a $50 e-gift card as a thank you for participating. <<WEBEX LINK>>”
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[DATE]
Dear [ERSEA LEAD STAFF],
Thank you for participating in the Head Start REACH online discussion on [DATE]. We appreciate your perspectives on the recruitment, selection, and enrollment practices you use to reach and support families who can most benefit from comprehensive Head Start services. 
Please click on the link below to select your $50 e-gift card.
<<GIFT CARD LINK>>
Thank you for being an important part of the Head Start REACH study!
Sincerely,
[FOCUS GROUP FACILITATOR]
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Head Start REACH Frequently Asked Questions
What is the Head Start REACH study, and why is it taking place?
The Head Start REACH study will take an in-depth look at how programs recruit, select, and enroll families, including families who can most benefit from comprehensive Head Start services–for example, those experiencing poverty or homelessness, involved in foster care or child welfare, or affected by substance use. For this study, the term “Head Start” refers to both the infant/toddler (Early Head Start) and preschool-age (Head Start) programs. The study team will collect information from (1) Head Start program directors; (2) eligibility, recruitment, selection, enrollment, and attendance (ERSEA) lead staff; (3) staff from community partner organizations; and (4) parents/caregivers enrolled in Head Start. This study seeks to share information with the wider field about best practices for recruiting, selecting, and enrolling families; families’ experiences with these practices; and opportunities to overcome challenges and identify needs related to recruiting, selecting, and enrolling families. 
Who is sponsoring and conducting Head Start REACH?
The Administration for Children and Families (ACF) in the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services is sponsoring the study. Mathematica, an independent research organization with a long history of studying Head Start programs, will conduct the study on behalf of ACF. The Office of Head Start (OHS) fully supports this endeavor and strongly encourages your participation. (Please see the letter of support from OHS.)
Why am I being contacted?
We want to learn from you! Your program was selected because it operates in an area where many families are eligible and have a need for comprehensive Head Start services. We would like to understand how your program recruits, selects, and enrolls these families. We also want to better understand your program’s community context and how your program works with community organizations to recruit, select, and enroll families who can most benefit from comprehensive Head Start services. 
What do the study’s activities include? 
Mathematica will conduct the following activities with your program: 
1. 	Conduct an initial call with the program director to provide details about the study, secure the program’s participation, and identify an on-site coordinator who will help us complete some study activities. The on-site coordinator will receive a $25 gift card as a thank you for coordinating study activities. 
2. 	Ask the program director to complete a 10-minute web survey to provide information about your program, your ERSEA lead staff, and the community partner organizations you work with.
3. 	Ask the ERSEA lead staff member to complete a 45-minute web survey about how your program recruits, selects, and enrolls families and how your program works with partner organizations in the community. The ERSEA lead staff will receive a $35 gift card as a thank you for completing this survey. 
4. 	Conduct a 90-minute discussion with some ERSEA lead staff from a range of participating programs about promising recruitment, selection, and enrollment practices. The ERSEA lead staff will receive a $50 gift card as a thank you for participating in this discussion. 
5. 	Ask parents/caregivers from one Head Start classroom in your program to complete a 30-minute survey to tell us about their experiences with and perceptions of Head Start’s recruitment, selection, and enrollment practices. Parents/caregivers will receive a $35 gift card as a thank you for completing this survey. 
6. 	Ask staff from some community partner organizations to complete a 15-minute web survey to provide information about how they support Head Start’s recruitment, selection, and enrollment practices. Community partner staff will receive a $20 gift card as a thank you for completing this survey. 
When will study activities take place?
We will complete these activities in fall 2024. All data collection activities will be conducted remotely (online or via paper), and participants will be able to complete their surveys at a time most convenient to them. The study team will also be flexible and work with programs’ on-site coordinators to schedule the virtual discussion with ERSEA lead staff for a time that works best for the participants.
What are the risks and benefits of participating?
There are no risks associated with participating in the study. The on-site coordinator, ERSEA lead staff, community partner staff, and Head Start parents will all receive gift cards as a token of appreciation for participating in the study. Participation in this study will support OHS and the broader Head Start community in learning about promising recruitment, selection, and enrollment practices.
Do I have to participate? 
No. Choosing not to participate will not affect your job or program in any way, but your participation will help us learn important lessons about how Head Start programs like yours recruit, select, and enroll families. If you do choose to participate, you can change your mind about participating at any time. You can also skip any questions you are not comfortable answering.  
How will you protect the privacy of participants and use the information you collect for this study? 
[bookmark: _Hlk151550008]All information collected will be kept private to the extent permitted by law. We will ensure all information is only reported in summary form and will not use your name, your program’s name, or other identifying information. Survey data will be transmitted to the Child & Family Data Archive or a similar data archive at the end of the study so it can be used by other researchers. We will remove any information that could identify you, your program and its staff or parents, or the community partners Head Start works with from the data before sharing it with the data archive. The study team has obtained a Certificate of Confidentiality from the National Institutes of Health, which helps ensure that participant information will be kept private to the extent permitted by law.
Head Start REACH has received Institutional Review Board (IRB) approval from the Health Media Lab Institutional Review Board. If you have any questions or concerns, please contact Harshini Shah, the survey director, at hshah@mathematica-mpr.com or (617) 674-8360.
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